
ARDINGTON AND LOCKINGE PARISH COUNCIL
M(2016)APM

MINUTES of the Annual Parish Meeting held in the Loyd Lindsay Rooms, High Street, Ardington, OX12 8PS at 7.00 p.m. on Tuesday, 17 May 2016.

Present:
Councillors: 
Stewart Belcher, Amanda Ferguson, Helen McAlister and Derek Morrow.


District Councillor:  Michael Murray.  PSCO: Denise Clements.

The Clerk:  Clive Knights.  

Public:

Andrew Hancock, Liisa O’connor and Julian Sayers.
Apologies: Ron East, John Hedgecock. County Councillor: Stewart Lilly (Report sent.) and School Governor, Nicola Merry

The Chairman welcomed everyone.  

1.  Minutes of the previous Annual Parish Meeting (these were available on the chairs).  The Parish Council at their meeting in July 2015 had approved the Minutes.  There were 3 actions on the Clerk, all of which had been taken, and they led to the following results:
· 50 mph speed signs missing at the A417 end of Brown Road and Sandpits were installed later.

· A lose manhole cover in East Lockinge High Street was repaired by November.

· The temporary speed camera had not been installed in East Lockinge High Street because it was broken and had not been replaced.

2. Development at Works Yard, Ardington and other development planned by Lockinge Trust.

Julian Sayers said that planning permission at Works Yard had been granted ubject to completion of the Section 106 Agreement.  .  The plan originally involved converting the existing buildings for housing and a residential development of 6 new properties with separate gardens for sale on the open market and 3/4 bungalows for rent hopefully via the VHCT, to meet the requirement for affordable accommodation. Vehicles would access the development along the existing road to the Nursery School on the north side.. There would be 2 parking places per dwelling and use of village car parks, if required.  Pedestrian access would be from the south together with an emergency access.

The delay in completing the Agreement was due to the changing requirements for affordable housing within development sites for up to 10 dwellings as a result of the Government’s Planning Guidance being challenged through the Courts by two local authorities. The case was successful but then recently overturned by the Court of Appeal albeit a further challenge the Supreme Court was still a possibility. In the meantime it was hoped to finalise the Agreement and secure the consent whist the original Planning Guidance was back in place. 

Betterton Farm House and two houses along Park Lane were to be renovated.  Two barns were to be put to economic use.  One barn was on the approach road to the Nursery School, which may be an adjunct to the nearby gym, the other was the old seed store along School Road, behind 11 Well Street, which already had consent for a commercial use.

3. Matters that Ardington’s parishioners would like to raise.  Liisa O’connor who lives at 9 Well Street had sought from Tim Stringer, Tree Officer for the South and Vale whether approval had been obtained for pruning a large sycamore and removing an adjacent old apple tree within the Ardington Conservation Area.  According to email dated 16 April 2016 circulated by Mrs O’connor there was no evidence that written permission had been given.  Lockinge Estate could also not provide evidence that written permission had been obtained.  Mrs O’connor wanted to know what action would be taken by the Tree Officer.  The tree officer had responded that a colleague Zac Douglas had on 1 April 2016 taken a “call from the contractors who have ceased work and will be submitting a notice of intention”.  On 8 April Tim Stringer replied “The legislation on unauthorised tree felling in a conservation area is clear and I will be considering the next step once I have the response from the people involved.  At this stage there is no additional news but I will advise on the council’s position when all the circumstances have been considered.”  As at 17 May no further significant development in the correspondence had occurred.  The sycamore had grown close to the seed barn and the severe pruning had cleared branches on all sides of the tree so as not to leave it unbalanced and left the substantial top growth over the barn.  According to Julian Sayers fruit trees are not protected in Conservation Areas.
ACTION 1: The Clerk will raise the matter of the work at the following Parish Council meeting that evening for Parish Councillors to decide their response.  At this meeting the Clerk was asked to establish the position of the Lockinge Trust before considering an approach to the South and Vale.
4.  Matters that Lockinge’s parishioners would like to raise.  No matters were raised..
5.  Chairman’s Report. (The following is the full text of the report.)  
Chairman’s Report 2016 
The regular tasks of the PC such as maintaining the appearance of the villages and playground now seem to include fighting for a bus service and for a better road structure on the A417. 

From 20th July subsidised bus services will stop. The A1 service will cease and the only regular and frequent buses near Ardington and Lockinge will be those that run along the A417. During School Term time a Thames Travel service subsidised by Didcot Girls and St Birinus Schools is running a once a day, each way, service between Grove and Didcot ; this will be stopping in Ardington, West Hendred, East Hendred Harwell and is available for public use .The car service run by Wantage Independent Advice Centre is likely to be the best (if not only ! ) option for our villages.                                  

Ongoing, we are still pushing for a roundabout at the Lains Barn roundabout.

We have had a negative response to our request for some benefit from the Developer of the Solar Farm, which is partly on Lockinge Parish land, because they have already given Grove rooftop generation for three local community buildings.

The Parish Council now has its own Website which has been set up using the free Hugo Fox System and covers the basic information required to meet Government requirements. Special thanks to John Hedgecock and Clive Knights for their efforts on this.

Excellent repairs have been made to the East Lockinge War Memorial made possible by grants from The Lockinge Trust and The War Memorial Charity.

The villages now have “Better Broadband” 

I would  like to thank my fellow Councillors, County and District Councillors, School Governor and PCSO, who all attended our meetings to give reports, and to our Clerk Clive Knights for all his hard work.

5. Financial Report for 2015/16. (The full accounts are attached to the file copy of these Minutes.)  Last year’s accounts were passed by our Internal Auditor, John Hedgecock, and the External Auditor BDO, Southampton.  This year’s accounts were available for inspection.  They await audit by John Hedgecock.  

The precept was raised 4.74% from last year to £6,580 to cope with a 50% reduction in the grant to £572.91 to cut OCC grass in the villages and a £158 cut in the VWHDC rate compensation grant to £102.  Other income include £312.50 from CBPT for grass cutting at the East Lockinge Chapel, £927 from OALC to pay for a computer, printer and a website, £0.73 interest and VAT repayments of £229.50.  There were two repayments for overcharges related to War Memorial insurance (£282.79) and to election charges of £75 to give a total income of £8,836.71.  

Total expenditure of £8,836.71, was £1,100 less than last year, because £500 less was spent on War Memorial Insurance (£35.35), general insurance was £178 less at £667.92 and other reductions which amounted to £360 on items such as playground repairs (£180), street light electricity (£328.27), Clerk’s expenses (£45.54) and village grass cutting (£2,792.50). In place of £650 spent on a notice board last year, this year a major expenditure was on a computer, printer and computer battery (£408.68)  The Clerk’s remuneration was increased £60 to £2,760. Other expenditure was similar to last year as shown in the full accounts attached to these Minutes.  The Parish Council balance at 31 March 2016 was £1.078.02 plus a playground fund of £1,337.20.

The meeting ended at 8.06 pm.  The next meeting is on Thursday, 18 May 2017.

Signed as a true record,

Chairman:

Date 14 July 2016  

Distribution:  Cllrs. Stewart Belcher, Ron East, Amanda Ferguson, John Hedgecock, Helen McAlister, Derek Morrow.  
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